MINUTES OF THE SEPTEMBER 2011  
MEETING OF THE GRADUATE COUNCIL

The Graduate Council held its regularly scheduled meeting on Wednesday, September 7, 2011 in Plaster Student Union, Room 312.  Chair Eric Nelson called the meeting to order at 3:30.

Members Present:
Drs. Berg, Brigden, Calihman, Camp, Carmack, Chuchiak, Claborn, Ernce (for Oatman), Finch, Franklin, Greene, Haslam, Hickey, Hulgus (for Perryman), Kahol, Keller, Leibert, Little, Mitra, Nelson, Pavlowsky, Quebbeman,  Scott, Shah, Sobel, Sun, Swearingen, Tomasi, Whisenhunt and Zimmerman;  Ms. Flynn and Ms. Miller
Members Absent:  Drs. Cuebas, Garland, Qiu, Robinson and Slattery 
Guests:  Dr. Rozell;  Aaron Coffey, Carla Coorts, Diana Jolly and Valerie Murphy
Dr. Nelson opened the meeting by welcoming everyone and asking them to all introduce themselves and tell what department or program they were representing.  
Approval of Minutes
A motion was made by Dr. Scott and seconded by Dr. Claborn to approve the minutes from the May, 2011 meeting.  The motion was unanimously approved.

Committee Reports  

Report of the Council Chair -  Eric Nelson
Dr. Nelson announced that with the new GRE scoring, revisions need to be made to the GRE admission requirements as they are currently listed in the Graduate Catalog.  An Ad hoc committee is being set up to review this and make a recommendation to the Council.  Anyone interested in serving on this committee can email Dr. Nelson.
Report of the Graduate Dean – Pawan Kahol
A.
Announcements:  For a complete listing of announcement and deadlines, see the “Graduate College Update” at http://graduate.missouristate.edu/council.htm under the Graduate Council section.  
B.
Faculty Research grants.  Proposals are due in the Graduate College on September 26, 2011.  Summer Fellowship applications are due in the Graduate College on November 4, 2011.  Information and guidelines can be found at http://graduate.missouristate.edu/facultysupport.htm.

C.
Graduate College Orientation.  The Orientations for Fall 2011 were held for all new graduate student on August 15 (215 in attendance) and for all new teaching assistants on August 16 (104 in attendance).  Thank you to all those who were involved with the presentations as well as those who encouraged students to attend.
D. 
Applications for Graduation.  Students planning to graduate this semester need to apply for graduation now - - at https://www.missouristate.edu/secure/graduate/onlinegradapp.htm.
E.
Graduate College Showcase.  This campus-wide recruiting event will feature representatives from all graduate programs.  This year, the event will be Wednesday, November 9th 3:00 – 7:00 (overlaps with a GC meeting, so you can just go down the hall when we finish).  Watch for more information, but start recruiting help to staff your table now.

Dr. Kahol also reported that Dr. Joye Norris, Gary Rader and he have been meeting with departments offering online programs.  These programs are being asked to develop a course schedule listing which can be posted online so that students know when courses will be available in future semesters.

Report of the Graduate Faculty Membership Committee – Sue Robinson
The first meeting of the Membership Committee will be on Wednesday, September 14.  
Report of the Graduate Grievance Committee – Bob Quebbeman
No report.  
Report of the Graduate Scholarship Committee – Heather Carmack
Dr. Carmack announced the 3 upcoming deadlines for scholarships/awards that the scholarship committee will be reviewing.  All scholarship applications now go through on online application process through the Office of Financial Aid.  Any interested student must apply online and based on their responses, their application will be funneled to scholarships for which they are eligible.  
· The Aileen and Keith Ford Endowed Scholarship is for first time graduate students who earned their bachelor’s degree from Missouri State University  and are enrolled full time for the fall semester and will be enrolled full time in the spring semester.  The online submission deadline for application and all related material is September 15.     
· The Basil and JoAnn Boritzki Endowed Scholarship is for students planning to enter the teaching profession (K-12 or college).  The online submission deadline for application and all related material is September 15.   

· The Missouri State Distinguished Thesis Award deadline is October 3.  All departments who utilize the thesis option are eligible to nominate one thesis for the competition.  The student must have earned a master’s degree between October 1, 2010 and September 20, 2011.     
Report of the Graduate Recruitment Committee – David Claborn
The committee met with Aaron Coffey, the new Coordinator of Admissions and Recruitment in the Graduate College.  
Report of the Graduate Student Council – Tom Tomasi
There have been two open meetings for students interested in participating in GSC.  Officers are being nominated and an email will be sent out to all current graduate students with a link to go into the GSC website and vote for officers.  
Report of the Graduate Screening Committee – Deanne Camp
The following Non-Substantive Proposals were reported:
Course Change 


ACC 751 Information Systems Accounting – change title
The following Substantive Proposals were approved:
Program Change


MBA – change course requirements

New Course 


BIO 664 Ozarks Natural Communities

 
FIN 686 Financial Analysis
Course Change


ACC 715 Advanced Cost Accounting – change prerequisite

Unfinished Business
None.
New Business
None.  
Program

Dr. Kahol began by introducing himself to the Council and giving a brief summary of his education and work experience.  He then continued with his Power Point presentation entitled “Graduate Education at Missouri State University – Present and Future”.  This presentation will be available at http://graduate.missouristate.edu/ under the Graduate Council page. 
  
He began by giving some general statistics for the current semester.  The graduate enrollment for FA11 opening day was 3,082 which was down from the past record-breaking semesters.  The numbers are down for both domestic and international populations.   For FY11, 1,218 graduate degrees were conferred which was a record number for the third straight year.  It is anticipated that this number will now begin to decline as we have seen the record enrollments from the last two years and the number is now beginning to decline.  

Dr. Kahol continued by giving some reasons why the enrollment is down this year and breaking down the enrollment and credit hour production within each College.  He asked the question “is the new baseline enrollment around 3,800?”  Is this an acceptable scenario for the size of MSU?  Is 14% of the total student population an acceptable number of graduate students?  

Why should students get a master’s degree?  The Master’s is increasingly becoming the new bachelor’s.  The master’s is now the fastest growing degree in the United States and more Americans than ever are going to graduate school.  The number of master’s degrees awarded has doubled since the 1980s.  The rate of increase has quickened substantially in the last couple of years.  In 2009, the median salary of master’s recipients was nearly 25% more than that of colleagues with only a bachelor’s.  He continued by saying that our competitiveness in the global economy hinges on our ability to produce sufficient numbers of graduate degree holders – people with advanced knowledge and critical thinking abilities to address challenges we currently face as well as those to come.  He stated that there is no question in his mind that we have to produce a generation with graduate degrees.  A master’s degree is and will continue to stay essential for job seekers to stand out.

Dr. Kahol continued by stating that he is not happy with the scenario he has presented with a baseline enrollment of around 3,100 when all pointers are pointing toward growth.  Our new equilibrium value should be around 3,500.  With this in mind, our immediate challenge lies in recruitment, admissions and enrolment management - - which includes competition for prospective graduate students; challenges in attracting a diverse applicant pool; recruiting international students; and recruiting quality graduate students.  We as a University must:

· continue efforts to identify and attract talented students
· clarify non-academic career pathways
· emphasize new media skills to yield more job placements
· analyze demographic changes
· analyze international student body
· develop professional science master’s degrees
· analyze the merits of professionalizing master’s degrees—think digital. Digital humanities, digital arts, digital music, and so on
Every program will have to do their part in responding to the increased need of more graduate students.  In addition, the Graduate College will continue to work to recruit students and will also continue to work with programs to develop targeted recruitment plans.  Throughout the presentation, Dr. Kahol listened to both challenges and ideas that programs had in regard to graduate education.  He will be meeting with all of the College Deans to continue these discussions. 
Adjournment
The meeting adjourned at 4:49.  The next meeting of the Graduate Council will be on Wednesday, October 12, 2011 in Plaster Student Union, room 313.
Eric Nelson, Chairperson
